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Chair’s Summary  

 
1. Asian Development Fund (ADF) deputies, representatives from concessional assistance 
developing member countries (DMCs), Asian Development Bank (ADB) Management and staff, 
observers from other international development institutions, and ADB’s Board of Directors met in 
Manila, Philippines on 27-28 February 2019 for the midterm review of the 11th replenishment of 
the ADF (ADF 12). The chair, Mr. Mike Callaghan, welcomed the participants and highlighted that 
the main objective of the review is to assess the effective and efficient use of concessional 
assistance resources and initiate a discussion about the future role of concessional assistance, 
by seeking specific suggestions and guidance from donors. 
 
2. In his opening remarks, Vice-President Diwakar Gupta thanked the ADF 12 donor 
representatives for their continued support for the ADF through the years. He expressed that ADF, 
which has been a grant-only fund since 1 January 2017, continues to be a powerful vehicle for 
fighting poverty in the poorest and most vulnerable DMCs in Asia and the Pacific. Vice-President 
Gupta emphasized that ADF 12 marks an important crossroads where concessional assistance 
can be taken in several directions to implement Strategy 2030 and reassured the donors that ADB 
is a solid and responsive partner. 
 
A. Overview of ADF 12 at Midterm  
 
3. Donors welcomed the approval of Strategy 2030 and ongoing ADB internal reforms.  
Representatives from ADF- and concessional assistance- eligible DMCs expressed their 
appreciation for ADB’s and ADF donors’ continued support. 
 
4. Donors noted that the implementation of ADF grants and concessional ordinary capital 
resources lending (COL) over the first two years of ADF 12 is largely on track and encouraged 
ADB to further increase the effectiveness of concessional resources. Donors recognized 
remaining significant challenges in concessional assistance countries, and that ADF grants 
continue to play a critical role in tackling poverty and vulnerability. The important role of ADF 
grants in fragile and conflict-affected situations (FCAS) and small-island developing states (SIDS) 
was also acknowledged, and ADB was encouraged by some donors to scale-up operations in 
these countries, and in parallel continue to build institutional and implementation capacity. One 
donor highlighted to give the same priority to landlocked countries as to SIDS. Several donors 
noted the increasingly complicated structure and fragmentation of ADF, with a rising number of 
separate set-asides under ADF 12 and urged ADB to continue monitoring and strengthening 
borrowers’ absorption capacity. Some donors voiced concern on insufficient operations in the 
social sectors and social protection, while other donors urged a sharper focus on infrastructure 
sectors. Some donors referred to the low share of investments in renewable energy in the energy 
sector. Many donors highlighted the need to focus the allocation of concessional resources on 
the poorest countries. One suggestion was that in order to better target ADF resources to the 
needs of the poorest in the total population, rather than population size, resource allocation and 
monitoring should focus on the number of absolute poor. It was also pointed out that resource 
allocation should focus on access to food, and the highest weight in ADB operations be put on 
alleviation of food starvation. There was an observation that some upper middle income countries 
are eligible for ADF grants under the current ADF framework. It was also noted that an improved 
narrative around ADF’s achievements and success would help bolster political support for the 
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ADF. It was agreed that ADB will prepare an in-depth analysis of grant utilization, effectiveness, 
and efficiency for the first ADF 13 replenishment meeting. 
 
5. Donors broadly commended the responsiveness of ADB and recognized that the 
emergency ADF assistance to support the displaced-persons’ crisis in Bangladesh and the 
increase in base allocation for all DMCs that are eligible for concessional assistance during the 
second ADF 12 biennium 2019-2020 are good examples of ADB’s flexibility to address DMC 
needs. Some donors, however, expressed dissatisfaction with the ad hoc process followed in both 
cases. Going forward, donors highlighted that the process to secure special assistance in disaster 
situations, including any future special assistance to Bangladesh, should not be an ad hoc 
request, but rooted in a well-defined strategic framework. Donors expressed appreciation for 
ADB’s ongoing review of the Disaster Emergency Assistance Policy, which will be discussed with 
donors during the first ADF 13 replenishment meeting. Some donors expressed support for the 
increase in the 2019-2020 base allocation, while several donors argued that the increase should 
be limited to the second half of ADF 12 period, and that alternative methods of ensuring 
appropriate concessional assistance allocations for the smallest, poorest, and most vulnerable 
DMCs should be considered. 

 
6. Most donors highlighted the importance of ADF grants and concessional assistance in 
addressing debt sustainability challenges, while expressing some concern over the recent 
increase in debt distress of several DMCs. Several donors suggested that ADB increases its focus 
on assisting DMCs in building up public financial management and domestic resource 
mobilization capacity to support prudent fiscal policy and minimize moral hazard. They urged ADB 
to cooperate with the International Monetary Fund and the World Bank, particularly on the 
multipronged approach to address debt vulnerabilities and the review and update of IDA’s non-
concessional borrowing policy.  

 
7. Donors supported the retention of the balances of ADF and COL reserves for changes 
in debt distress for possible use in the second half of ADF 12 or carry-over to ADF 13. A few 
donors urged ADB to avoid unallocated resources considering the huge needs for concessional 
funds in the region. 
 
8. Gender. Some donors expressed concern about remaining gender gaps in the region, 
including some worrisome trends in the labor force participation rate. ADB’s efforts to mainstream 
gender equality in its operations and cooperate with other development partners were widely 
welcomed, and ADB was encouraged to continue to achieve, or if possible exceed the target of 
55% of the share of ADF projects with gender equity and mainstreaming during 2017-2020. It was 
noted that the Strategy 2030 target for the number of ADB-operations that will promote gender 
equality is 75%, and that efforts should be made to reach this target as soon as possible.    
 
9. Fragile and conflict-affected situations. Donors expressed support for ADB’s efforts in 
FCAS and urged ADB to continue implementing a conflict- and fragility-sensitive approach for 
project preparation and implementation. Donors also highlighted the importance of partnerships 
in such difficult situations. Several donors noted that ADB’s approach for FCAS could be further 
strengthened, including by increasing its share in overall operations. 
 
10. Private sector development. Donors highlighted the need for concessional assistance 
to support private sector development and private sector operations and encouraged ADB to 
further increase its efforts as Strategy 2030 is implemented, especially in frontier markets to 
support job creation. While some donors cautioned against the use of grants for private sector 
operations, especially for countries beside group A countries, others recommended to the ADB 
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to learn from IDA’s experience under the private sector window and European Investment Bank 
(EIB) in order to find out to what extent grants can catalyze sustainable private sector investments 
in frontier markets. 

 
11. Governance. Donors highlighted that weak governance and underperforming institutions 
continue to jeopardize the delivery of basic services and hamper private sector development in 
concessional assistance countries. They commended the results achieved in governance and 
urged ADB to further strengthen its operations in this area, including capacity building, debt 
management and transparency, and domestic resource mobilization. 

 
12. Response to climate change. Donors highlighted the magnitude of the climate change 
challenge in concessional assistance countries and the need for ADB’s continued involvement, 
including in the energy sector. They appreciated the progress made by ADB and called for the 
scaling-up of adaptation and mitigation operations as Strategy 2030 is implemented. Some 
donors wished to see more achievements toward renewable energy, a greater focus on 
supporting low-carbon transition in the energy sector and opting for the most energy-efficient 
technologies.  

 
13. Regional cooperation and regional public goods. Donors emphasized ADB’s strength 
in regional cooperation and integration and highlighted that it remains a critical priority. The 
evolving positioning of concessional support toward regional public goods (RPGs), such as 
climate change, regional health security (RHS), and disaster risk management, in particular, was 
commended by several donors. Donors requested in this context a review of the regional set-
aside with a clear account on results related to RPGs before the start of the replenishment for 
ADF 13. Some donors stressed that ADB should be judicious in providing concessional support 
for RPGs and focus such support in areas where ADB already has a strong comparative 
advantage. 

 
14. Technical assistance. The update on the implementation of Technical Assistance 
Special Fund 6 operations at midterm was appreciated by donors, who highlighted its critical 
importance for capacity building in DMCs, while some donors also sought additional information 
on the results of this assistance.  
 
15. In the area of internal reforms, donors noted that ADB has made significant progress on 
all internal reforms identified in the ADF 12 donors’ report and acknowledged ADB Management’s 
leadership in the process. Efforts to strengthen staff capacity; strengthen resident missions’ 
capacity; increase partnerships and integrated resources management; and improve project 
readiness, quality, and speed of delivery were commended. Donors encouraged ADB to continue 
exploring measures to further improve operational efficiency and effectiveness. ADB’s progress 
in increasing the share of women among international staff was also highlighted, and ADB was 
urged to continue its efforts to meet the 40% target by end-2022. 
 
B. Development Effectiveness 
 
16. Donors commended ADB’s performance and the mostly solid results achieved in 
concessional assistance DMCs, including in FCAS, while expressing concern that out of the 
22 indicators of economic and human development at level 1 of the ADB corporate results 
framework, 15 indicators have shown no improvement. A few donors expressed concern about 
stagnating results with regard to climate change and environmental issues. Donors highlighted 
that the assessment of results achieved for concessional assistance, including ADF grants, and 
lessons learned will be critical inputs to donor decisions on future contributions to ADF. Donors 
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acknowledged the remaining challenges in the region and recognized ADF as an effective 
instrument to address these in Asia and the Pacific. They appreciated the frank assessment of 
achievements and areas for improvement and requested to relate conclusions of the report to 
future actions. Several donors indicated some challenges in analyzing the information provided 
in the background paper due to reporting being across different time periods depending on data 
availability, and the need for a more transparent reflection on lessons learnt at midterm.  

17. Donors requested ADB to continue working on increasing cofinancing volumes, the 
sustainability of projects, quality-at-completion of country partnership strategies and operations 
(sovereign and nonsovereign), building-up social protection interventions, and increasing 
operations in renewable energy. Some donors highlighted that project sustainability, quality 
infrastructure, country specificities, conflict-sensitive approach, inclusive growth, the absolute 
number of poor people targeted by projects, and employment generation should be better 
captured. It was suggested to better capture and monitor the poverty outcome through 
disaggregated poverty data in line with the current framework for monitoring gender 
mainstreaming and climate outcomes. It was suggested to have more realistic cofinancing ratio 
targets. Going forward, several donors called for the new corporate results framework to have 
less indicators, stronger linkages between levels, appropriate measures of quality, disaggregation 
of gender and disability data, and integration of the sustainable development goals (SDGs). 
Donors requested a paper on the development results of ADF grants be prepared for the first ADF 
13 replenishment meeting and looked forward to the Independent Evaluation Department’s 
(IED’s) findings of its evaluations of ADF XI and ADF 12. 

 
C. Disaster Risk Management 
 
18. Donors broadly supported ADB assistance for disaster risk management, which was 
unanimously referred to as a priority area. Donors welcomed the effective utilization of the disaster 
risk reduction (DRR) financing mechanism. They strongly supported the continuation of DRR 
financing mechanism in the future and agreed to discuss the potential revision of its allocation 
system.  
 
19. The Disaster Response Facility (DRF) was regularized under ADF 12. Donors noted the 
importance of the DRF and supported continuation of the facility. Some donors expressed 
willingness to share experience in responding to natural disasters. Going forward, donors were 
broadly open to discuss, along the ADF 13 replenishment process, an expansion of the scope of 
the DRF to include emergencies beyond disasters triggered by natural hazards and develop clear 
and transparent criteria for such emergencies. It was recognized that the ongoing review of ADB’s 
2004 Disaster and Emergency Assistance Policy would provide further directions for expansion 
of the scope of the DRF.  
 
20. As foreshadowed in the ADF 12 donors report of May 2016, several donors urged ADB to 
collaborate with designated agencies to explore the possibility of developing a disaster risk index 
to help ensure DRR resources are allocated more in line with countries’ disaster risk. Several 
donors also urged ADB to work with the private sector to develop disaster insurance. 
 
 
D. Review of Regional Health Security 

 
21. Several donors broadly appreciated the paper and presentation on the RHS grants, which 
emphasized: (i) the highly negative and disruptive impact of pandemics on social and economic 



5 
 

development of the source and neighboring countries; (ii) the limited preparedness of DMCs 
resulting in insufficient capacity to prevent, detect and respond to health threats in a timely manner 
before they turn into pandemics and (iii) the lack of innovative financing instrument to cover 
middle-income countries to finance pandemic disasters similar to the pandemic insurance 
developed by the World Bank for low-income countries. The RHS grants are a pilot set-aside 
which has positioned ADB as a significant partner in health security and requires collaboration 
across sectors. Donors welcomed that all resources have been approved, and the grant amount 
of $53 million was leveraged into $196 million. Several donors acknowledged ADB’s increasing 
capacity in addressing RHS. Most donors looked for additional evidence on ADB’s comparative 
advantage, value addition compared to WHO and other technical partners, and effective 
leveraging of the grants, before a decision is taken on the future role of ADF with regard to 
operations in RHS. Some donors challenged the provision of grants to group B countries, noting 
that two recipient countries recently graduated to group C. Finally, some donors raised the 
question of the most suitable funding source under ADF, i.e. from core resources or voluntary 
contributions. It was decided to continue the discussion on RHS as the ADF 13 replenishment 
negotiation moves forward. 
  
E. Review of Special Allocation to Myanmar 
 
22. Myanmar remains one of the poorest and conflict-affected DMCs, with elements of 
fragility. There are significant gaps in infrastructure provision and public service delivery. Business 
climate remains among the weakest in the region. Given such a context, donors welcomed ADB’s 
operations and conflict-sensitive approach in Myanmar. They also acknowledged ADB’s strong 
collaboration and partnership with other development partners and civil society, and ADB’s 
leadership in various sectors. Several donors emphasized that Myanmar’s ODA management 
capacity and absorption capacity are low, while acknowledging the overwhelming need for stable 
sources of finance. Project implementation needs to be strengthened, as the portfolio begins to 
mature after about 7 years since re-engagement. Some donors urged ADB to continue 
strengthening policy dialogue and noted the need for the government to continue the reform 
process, including on human trafficking issues. Donors also highlighted that ADB should continue 
to implement the conflict-sensitive approach in developing its pipeline in the country. Donors 
broadly supported continuation of the special support during ADF 12, and called for a thorough 
assessment of needs, implementation capacity, and progress to come to an informed decision on 
continuation of the special support beyond ADF 12. There was also a suggestion that elements 
such as conflict-sensitivity can be integrated into the regular performance-based allocation (PBA) 
process.  
 
F. Review of Special Allocation to Afghanistan 
 
23. The Afghanistan Finance Minister and ADB Governor Mr. Mohammad Qayoumi 
commended the commitment and effective operations of ADB, and thanked donors for their strong 
support. He highlighted the significant achievements in domestic reforms, including the recent 
very substantial increase in government revenue. He also highlighted that Afghanistan is the 
poorest DMC in the region and called for a continuation of the provision of the special allocation 
to help meet the large needs of the country. 
  
24. Donors welcomed the good progress in Afghanistan and acknowledged the catalytic role 
of the special allocation to attract cofinancing and enable ADB to implement large scale 
projects. Despite a very challenging environment, they appreciated the results achieved in 
Afghanistan, supported by ADB’s Resident Mission, while the country continues to face a large 
infrastructure gap and a high poverty rate. Several donors highlighted exposure to security risks 
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of ADB field staff. They appreciated the focus on infrastructure development including energy, 
transport, and agriculture, and noted the role of the Afghanistan Infrastructure Trust Fund. They 
highlighted the importance of capacity building, regional cooperation, private sector development, 
addressing country vulnerabilities, and implementing a conflict-sensitive approach in the 
preparation and implementation of operations. Donors commended ADB’s key role in 
development partners’ coordination and called on ADB to continue to strengthen collaboration 
with multilateral and bilateral development partners on the ground. Donors noted that the pace of 
disbursements had improved, observed the need for continuous improvement in project 
implementation, and welcomed additional information on sustainability of projects. ADB was also 
encouraged to ensure appropriate staffing of the resident mission. ADB confirmed that security 
issues are constantly monitored and discussed with the government to ensure ADB staff posted 
in the field can continue to achieve development goals in Afghanistan. They supported the 
continuation of the suspension of the phase-out of the special allocation during ADF 12. Going 
forward, an assessment on the level of needs, absorption capacity, and progress should be 
undertaken to inform a decision on continuation of the special support beyond ADF 12. 
 
G. Future Directions for Concessional Assistance 
 
25. Donors broadly recognized a need for grants to address remaining development 
challenges in the region, including absolute poverty, fragility, vulnerability, climate change, and 
disasters, among others. Some donors also noted the critical role of concessional lending and 
transitional support to countries moving from group B to group C to address this unfinished 
agenda. Several donors suggested that there is a need for ADF 13 and many among them 
requested more analysis for the long-term vision of ADF with financing scenarios focusing on 
demand for grants, absorptive capacities, and funding sources. Donors reaffirmed that the GNI 
per capita and debt sustainability are “bedrock” principles to determine grant eligibility, while some 
donors advocated to assign the highest weight on GNI per capita and poverty (alternatively on 
the number of poor people). All donors supported the continued use of the PBA system and would 
consider refinements so as to better capture fragility and vulnerability issues. Some donors also 
highlighted the benefits of a substantial minimum or base allocations for SIDS as part of the 
country-based component. Many donors urged ADB Management to address moral hazard 
issues and be consistent with IDA 19 principles. Donors broadly supported a simplified hybrid 
resource allocation system with a country-based component and more streamlined set-asides. 
Some donors expressed their strong preference for a predominantly country-based system.  
 
26. Some donors expressed strong support for utilization of ADF grants to support priority 
themes in line with RPGs and the implementation of Strategy 2030; they requested ADB 
Management to develop more specific criteria and lessons from implementation of the regional 
and RHS set-asides. Some donors welcomed access to ADF grants by group B countries for 
specific themes on a selective basis. Donors were broadly open to discuss an expansion of the 
scope of DRF facility to include emergencies beyond disasters triggered by natural hazards, 
provided clear implementation criteria are developed. Donors requested further analysis on 
utilization of ADF grants to support private sector operations based on lessons learned from the 
IDA 18 private sector window and EIB. It was suggested that donors circulate written responses 
to the discussion questions on the future of concessional assistance to enable continued dialogue 
and provide further guidance to ADB Management. 
 
27. ADB Management highly appreciated the specific and comprehensive comments and 
inputs by donors. It was agreed that a comprehensive paper on the long-term vision for ADF, with 
justifications for a next replenishment in comparison to other options, potential size of ADF, and 
financing scenarios will be prepared for the ADF donors’ meeting that will be held on 1 May 2019 
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on the sidelines of the ADB’s Annual Meeting in Fiji. The paper will be circulated to donors two 
weeks before the Annual Meeting.  
 
H. Planning for ADF 13 
 
28. ADB presented its plan for the ADF 13 replenishment discussions. Donors generally 
concurred with ADB’s proposal. Looking forward, there was general agreement that the ADF 13 
replenishment negotiations should aim at two meetings and a pledging session on the sidelines 
of the 2020 Annual Meeting. The first meeting will tentatively be held in November 2019 in Manila 
and the second meeting in February 2020. It was agreed that the following topics will be 
addressed at the first ADF 13 replenishment meeting: (i) ADF 13 strategic directions and priorities, 
(ii) demand for concessional assistance under ADF 13, (iii) independent evaluation of 
concessional assistance operations, (iv) review of ADB’s disaster and emergency assistance 
policy, (v) review of allocation framework, (vi) TASF (role, demand, allocation and currency 
management), (vii) ADF 13 financing framework and exchange rates, (viii) development results 
of ADF grants, and (ix) review of special post-conflict allocation for Afghanistan and Myanmar 
reengagement. Donors requested that ADB circulates the discussion papers in good time before 
the first replenishment meeting to allow for thorough review. 


